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January 22, 2007


COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

January 22, 2007
BUSINESS MEETING
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mr. Gary Smith


Senator Nancy Cook




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar

Mr. Fred Sears





Mrs. Lee Porter

Mrs. Richelle Vible




John S. McDaniel, Esquire

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Dade Behring Inc.:  Mr. Joe Busky, VP Finance, CAO and Mr. Jaime Richter, Manager, Risk and Insurance
LOCATION:  99 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

As a quorum was not present; this did not constitute an official Council on Development Finance meeting.  However, the Council members present elected to have the Applicant give its presentation of the project and submit the written materials underlying its presentation.  The presentation was open to members of the public; however, no members of the public attended.  This project will be considered at the Council’s next scheduled meeting.

NEW BUSINESS:

Dade Behring, Inc.  - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $1,254,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the grant proceeds for cost reimbursement associated with the relocation of a portion of its operations to Delaware and of which a portion of the grant will be used for capital expenditures and will be performance based for new hires
Mr. Smith presented this request to the members of the Council who were present.  Mr. Smith stated that the Applicant is the world’s largest company dedicated solely to clinical diagnostics and is known for its continuing development and marketing of innovative products.  The Applicant will be moving one of its operations from Cupertino, California to Delaware which is known as project Zeus.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDO has been working with this project for a long time and it is finally coming together.  He stated that this is the type of project DEDO is looking for and is trying to bring to Delaware.  He stated that the Applicant will be adding 90 jobs at an annual salary of $50,000+ and 25 additional jobs with an annual salary of $33,000+.  Mr. Smith stated that the relocation costs including project Zeus and new hires is estimated to be $775,000.  There will also be equipment relocation costs of approximately $325,000 including setup charges and an additional $1,650,000 in new capital expenditures as a result of project Zeus.

Mr. Smith stated that based on the above figures, DEDO has offered the Applicant a grant package of $1,254,500 for project Zeus.  The package has three components – cost reimbursement for 25% of all relocation costs; 25% of capital expenditures; and a performance grant for new hires in 2006.  The funding for this grant will be based on paid receipts from January 1, 2007 to December 31, 2008 for project Zeus.  

He also stated that in addition, the Applicant will receive a one-time employment incentive in the amount of $6,300 per job for jobs that have been created since January 1, 2006 to March 31, 2008 that meet or exceed $50,000 in wages (excluding benefits) and include project Zeus.  It is expected that Dade will add an additional 90 jobs making the value of this incentive up to a maximum of $567,000.  Dade would be eligible to draw down funding in batches of 10 upon certification of the positions that have been created.  

Mr. Smith stated that this is a performance grant calculated based on a ten (10) year time period which would require Dade Behring to commit to retaining all full-time employees (at or above current salary levels) and current operations from the date of the agreement for that period of time.  This agreement will have recapture provisions if the above conditions are not met.

Mrs. Inamdar reviewed the financial analysis of the project.  She stated there has been a decrease in current liabilities.  She stated that the Applicant has significant working capital.  She stated that in 2005, the Applicant was ahead of the industry’s growth rate.  Mr. Lubin asked if the sales were based on quarterly or annual figures.  Mrs. Inamdar stated they were based on annual figures.

Mr. Busky and Mr. Richter presented a power point presentation.  Mr. Busky stated that the Applicant has a long relationship with Delaware. He stated that the Applicant is headquartered in Deerfield, Illinois and currently has operations in 34 countries.  They have 25,000 customers around the world.  They have 40,000 instruments at those sites.

Mr. Busky stated that the Applicant manufactures devices and consumable test packs that analyze blood chemistry.  He stated the speed and accuracy of the equipment are the two biggest keys to competition.  He stated the company is well balanced from the revenue aspect.  He stated the company was built through some very strong legacies – Baxter, DuPont, Syva and Behring.  He stated that the diagnostic part of Baxter is a part of the Applicant.

Chemistry is the Applicant’s flagship product line and those are the products manufactured in Delaware.  Mr. Busky stated that most of the Applicant’s research and development are conducted in Delaware.  He stated that they want to move the Cupertino operations to Delaware.  They also hope to expand here.  He stated there is certainly room for future expansion.  Mr. Busky stated that the Applicant has operations in Brookfield, Connecticut, another operation in California and in Atlanta, Georgia.

Mr. Richter stated that his role is to oversee the real estate and insurance. He has had significant interest in project Zeus and is managing the construction in Delaware.  He stated the Applicant has a main distribution center in Delaware.  He stated expansion of the distribution center is also another opportunity they are considering.  Currently, the center, which is 85,000 square feet, is too small and they are looking to double the size in that area.  He stated that about 20% of employees are in the Glasgow area.  Mr. Richter stated that the Applicant will have to bring in additional people to help with the expansions.  He stated the Applicant has spent $10,000,000 to date on improvements to site, computers and the building.

Mr. Richter stated there will be a customer solutions center. He stated that when a customer buys an instrument, their technical personnel actually come to the Applicant’s Delaware facility and are trained for about a week.  The Applicant sells about 1500 – 2000 instruments a year.  He stated each customer is sending 2-3 people for training for a week.  Almost every day the Applicant is training customers’ personnel at the Glasgow facility.  He also stated that they retrain the field service people so they are “current” and can make sure the instruments are kept in good working condition.

Mr. McDaniel asked if the Applicant manufactures the instruments here.  Mr. Busky stated that instruments are manufactured in the Brookfield, CT facility but the research and development is done in Delaware.  Mr. Smith stated that Dade makes 50-100 machines to test them here in Delaware and then when they are up and ready to go, the machines may be produced in Connecticut.

Mrs. Vible asked what drove the Applicant to its decision to relocate its Cupertino facility to Delaware, and whether there were a possibility of consolidating other operations in Delaware.  She asked what it was about Delaware that made it attractive.  Mr. Busky stated that it was the cost basis – the Applicant’s customers are very cost conscious so it is looking for a way to cut its costs.  He stated that it is cheaper here in Delaware than in California and it already has people here.  He stated the biggest problem is space.  The Applicant has had to lease a couple of buildings in the last few years.

Mr. Sears asked who the local contractors were that the Applicant used.  Mr. Busky stated a few were Disabatino and SC&A.  Mr. Sears also asked if the customers coming in were just from the United States or from all over the world.  Mr. Busky stated they are primarily from the United States.  One reason being is that there is a site in Germany.  The customer personnel that come for training in Glasgow are mostly the customers’ personnel who work in the labs and the purchasing people from hospitals.

Senator Cook asked where the distribution center was in New Castle.  Mr. Busky stated it was right off of Route 9 by the high school.  He stated this is the distribution center for the entire United States.

Mr. Lubin apologized for the lack of a quorum and stated that the Council would try to take up the matter at its next meeting.  Mr. Busky offered an invitation for a tour to the Council members. The Council members will be notified of ground breaking information.

Mr. Lubin asked that the Applicant submit to the Council its most recent Form 10K that was filed with the Securities Exchange Commission between now and when the Council will meet again.  Mr. Busky stated that there will be a press release on February 14th and by February 28th they will have the 10K.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

